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We note some important encouraging signs in the global economic climate. Growth in 
developing countries is accelerating and is expected to remain strong.  At the same time, 
this “Year of Development” has brought a number of significant new initiatives and 
commitments on aid and debt relief, with particular and appropriate focus on Sub-
Saharan Africa.  However, important risks remain - persistent major country imbalances, 
terms of trade challenges and the prospect of the revival of protectionist trade policies, 
especially if the Doha Development Agenda does not achieve its ambitious, yet much 
needed goals.   
 
To meet these challenges, we, too, believe that efforts should focus on ensuring that the 
important initiatives and commitments are implemented by all partners in the 
development process.  Our agenda today provides the right set of priority areas for our 
countries and institutions. 
 
A major and most welcome initiative is the commitments of donor countries for a 
substantial increase in the official development assistance over the next five years.  
Following a large increase in 2004, and after a decade of decline, announcements have 
been made by the developed countries of an increase in the ODA by $50 billion in real 
terms by the year 2010, with a large share earmarked for Sub Saharan Africa.  However, 
while welcome, these announcements still fall short of the target of 0.7 percent of donor 
GNI.  Several issues need particular attention, including the need to ensure improved 
quality of aid with a significant increase in cash transfers to the poorest countries.   
 
Related to this, we endorse the monitoring mechanism for reporting and monitoring of 
aid commitments which the Bank, OECD/DAC and other institutions intend to establish.  
We expect updates to be conveyed to the Development Committee at our spring 
meetings.  We also note the further analysis of potential new financing mechanisms and 
welcome the progress made on the International Financing Facility and the related 
immunization pilot. 
 
The attention which the donor community has paid to Sub-Saharan Africa in the past 
year is welcome.  It yielded tangible commitments on aid and debt relief and is an 
appropriate response to African leaders' commitment to intensify efforts to promote 
growth, establish good governance, remove trade barriers and tackle conflicts.  This 
heightened attention is also warranted as the region is further away than other regions in 
reaching the Millennium Development Goals.  This should and need not, weaken donor 
support for other regions and countries, especially those with pockets of poverty.  
Progress in achieving these goals in Africa should also have positive implications at the 
global level in terms of improved investment climate, greater opportunities with other 
regions and management of epidemics. 
 
To ensure that these new aid and debt alleviation resources actually materialize and are 
effectively used, the Bank should focus on the proposed four objectives: effective 
delivery of commitments, strengthened focus on results, coordinating and leveraging of 
aid and improving alignment and harmonization.  To this end, the Bank’s Africa Action 
Plan is an appropriate and balanced response to calls for enhanced partnership and 
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increased aid flows. We look forward to its implementation and further adaptation as 
conditions evolve. 
 
The shift in the Bank's programme in Africa towards strengthening the drivers for 
growth, should enhance policies for spreading growth to the poor and giving attention to 
the many fragile and conflict-affected states in Africa. Efforts should also continue on the 
longstanding infrastructure gaps and on the provision of more access for African exports, 
as being negotiated at the WTO.  We look forward to more analysis to explore the 
rationale and viability of the proposal for the establishment of a catalytic fund to meet the 
special needs of high performers, countries at turning points and regional initiatives.  
 
The Sub-Saharan African should be the primary beneficiary of the G8 Debt Relief 
Proposal and rightly so given the magnitude of the debt burden on many of these 
countries. This is a major impediment to achieving the MDGs and hampers debt 
sustainability.  The G8 proposal provides a major contribution.  We appreciate the recent 
commitments conveyed to us by the G8, and look forward to speedy implementation.  As 
the proposal has potentially far-reaching implications for IDA our major concern is that 
the financial capacity of IDA should be adequately maintained.  There is also a critical 
need to ensure additionality, provide for firm legally binding commitments and ensure a 
robust legal framework for implementing the proposal with no resort to amendment of 
the IDA Articles and avoiding any additional conditionality. We would also emphasize 
the need to ensure that a wider range of poorer developing countries would benefit from 
this initiative and expect in this regard that the replacement donor contributions be 
reallocated to all IDA eligible countries according to the performance based allocation 
system of IDA 
 
We commend the analytical work and advocacy role of the Bank and Fund in support of 
the Doha Development Agenda and for their assistance to developing countries in 
enhancing their export capacity and adjusting to the global trade liberalization.  Given 
that currently, the prospects for an ambitious Doha Round outcome seem uncertain, we 
urge a renewed commitment and sense of urgency.  
 
Attention has and should remain on market access in agriculture and ensuring that 
domestic support does not distort world trade.  Despite the slow progress in the services 
sector, given its complexity and that of the negotiating brief, opportunities for potential 
gains remain.  A much more promising area is liberalizing south-south trade, where trade 
is increasing, while facing disproportionate constraints. 
 
We welcome the work of the Bank and Fund on exploring proposals for additional 
assistance to ease adjustment to trade liberalization and increasing the capacity of 
countries to take advantage of more open markets.  The case for Aid for Trade  rests on 
the supply-side constraints and the success that several international development 
institutions have had in overcoming them.  However and as well recognized, this is not a 
substitute for an ambitious liberalization under the Doha Round.   
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The main proposal presented is the substantial expansion of the Integrated Framework, a 
proposal that should be viewed within the context of its contribution to enhancing trade 
and competitiveness.  It is also important that measures are taken to address weaknesses 
in the programme, as identified by the Bank’s independent evaluation.  Eligibility should 
also be extended to poorer countries.  We also endorse further Bank and Fund work on 
the means to address regional or cross country aid for trade and to look at ways of 
strengthening the framework for assessing adjustment needs that arise out of trade 
liberalization. 
 
Finally, we appreciate the background documents submitted, especially the updates on 
infrastructure, conditionality review and the Poverty Reduction Strategies.  We expect 
that Bank involvement in infrastructure would be scaled up beyond the current envisaged 
levels and that further work on fiscal space be conducted.  We commend the extensive 
and high quality review of conditionality and encourage further attention to lessons of 
experience, customizing to country circumstances and avoiding undue complexity.  We 
note the progress in poverty reduction strategy implementation and enhanced country 
leadership in design and monitoring and look forward for adequate and predictable donor 
support and improved harmonization.  We also look forward to more active follow-up on 
efforts to enhance developing country voice and participation the decision making 
process going beyond measures for capacity building towards building the political 
consensus required. 


